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Minutes of a meeting of the Health & Social Care Integration Joint Board held on Monday
2 February 2016 at 2.00pm in Committee Room 2, Scottish Borders Council

Present: (v) Clir Catriona Bhatia (Chair)  (v) Mrs Pat Alexander
(v) Clir John Mitchell (v) Mr David Davidson
(v) Clir Jim Torrance (v) Mrs Karen Hamilton
Mrs Susan Manion Dr CIiff Sharp
Mr Paul McMenamin Mrs Evelyn Rodger
Mr David Bell Mr John McLaren
Mrs Linda Jackson Dr Angus McVean
Mrs Jenny Miller Mrs Angela Trueman
In Attendance: Miss Iris Bishop Mrs Jane Davidson
Mrs Jill Stacey Mrs Carol Gillie
Dr Eric Baijal Dr Annabel Howell
Ms Sandra Campbell Mrs Carin Petterson
1. Apologies and Announcements

Apologies had been received from Dr Stephen Mather, Mr John Raine, Clir David Parker, Clir
Frances Renton, Mrs Tracey Logan, Mrs Elaine Torrance, Mrs Jeanette McDiarmid, Mrs June
Smyth, Mrs Clair Hepburn, Mrs Fiona Morrison and Mr David Robertson.

The Chair confirmed the meeting was quorate.

The Chair welcomed Mrs Angela Trueman to the meeting, who was replacing Mr Andrew
Leitch as the User Carer Representative, non voting member of the Health & Social Care
Integration Joint Board.

The Chair welcomed Dr Cliff Sharp, Interim Medical Director.

The Chair advised that Clir David Parker was intending standing down from the Health &
Social Care Integration Joint Board. Subject to Scottish Borders Council approval the
intention was that CliIr lain Gillespie might join the Health & Social Care Integration Joint
Board as the replacement for Clir Parker. The Chair welcomed CliIr Gillespie to the meeting
as an observer.

The Chair welcomed Ms Linda Jackson to the meeting who was deputising for Mrs Fiona
Morrison.

The Chair welcomed members of the public to the meeting.

2. Declarations of Interest

The Chair sought any verbal declarations of interest pertaining to items on the agenda.
The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD noted there were none.

3. Minutes of Previous Meeting
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The minutes of the previous meeting of the Health & Social Care Integration Joint Board held
on 14 December 2015 were amended at page 3 last paragraph, line 1, to read ...."post
diagnostic dementia...”, page 5, second to last paragraph to read “Mr David Davidson...” and
page 8, third paragraph, line 2 to read “..spend of £470k..” and with those amendments the
minutes were approved.

4. Matters Arising

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD noted the action tracker and
agreed that the session that had taken place on 20 January 2016 had not fully
accommodated the commissioning suggestion and the action would therefore return to
amber.

5. Health & Social Care Strategic Commissioning Plan

Dr Eric Baijal gave an overview of the content of the plan and the next steps to be taken. The
Chair clarified that the document before the meeting was the Strategic Plan and a separate
Commissioning and Implementation Plan would be drawn up.

Mrs Susan Manion advised the meeting that it could not formally approve the Strategic Plan
until the Health & Social Care Integration Joint Board had been legally established. The date
of legal establishment was 6 February 2016, she therefore proposed that the Strategic Plan
be brought back to the next meeting for homologation.

The Chair confirmed that it was the content of the Strategic Plan that required approval as
opposed to the finalised document.

Clir John Mitchell requested the population figures for Hawick and Galashiels be checked.
The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD approved the Strategic Plan.
6. Integrated Care Fund — Progress Update

The paper was tabled at the meeting and Mrs Susan Manion reminded the Health & Social
Care Integration Joint Board (H&SC IJB) that an update report had been presented at the last
meeting which had given a reassurance around governance arrangements and decision
making processes.

Mrs Pat Alexander commented that she was keen to have sight of all the appendices.

The Chair advised that the H&SC IJB was noting the progress made against the projects that
had already been approved.

Mr David Davidson reiterated that the H&SC [JB should receive their meeting papers seven

days in advance to allow the members the time to read and scrutinise all of the content within
the papers.
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Clir John Mitchell commented that all officials and staff were working hard and it was difficult
to be kept up to date all of the time.

Clir Jim Torrance commented that it was important that the paper was noted by the H&SC
IJB.

Mrs Evelyn Rodger suggested that it might be helpful for the next report to look at stress and
distress, how many staff had been trained, were going to be trained, what difference it had
made to front line staff, etc. She suggested that level of granularity would have been detailed
within the bid and it would be helpful for the H&SC IJB to view progress being made.

Mr Davidson further commented that it would be critical for the H&SC |JB to receive progress
reports for each project on how it was progressing against each stage in its timeline.
Progress reports would give the H&SC IJB the ability to be able to scrutinise where any
issues might lie and offer direction.

Mrs Manion advised that the H&SC IJB would receive a full report on the Integrated Care
Fund after the end of the financial year.

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD noted the progress update
report.

7. Chief Officer’s Report

Mrs Susan Manion gave an overview of the content of the report highlighting the anticipated
final approval of the Scheme of Integration on 6 February 2016, formal appointment of the
Chief Officer and Chief Financial Officer on 7 March. She suggested the forthcoming
Development session scheduled for 7 March would need to become a formal meeting to allow
the H&SC IJB to recognise its’ legal establishment and requirements ahead of 1 April 2016.

A discussion ensued which encapsulated several issues including: the huge amount of work
that had been undertaken by Mrs Manion and her team in order to address the delayed
discharges situation in extreme circumstances; achievements to date against the 72 hours
target, possibly through a graphic detailing target, trajectory, etc; information on the GP
contract and their input to design localities and clusters; status of the Physiotherapy 9 week
target as a local stretched target; request for more detail within the categories of reporting,
such as graphical trends, so that it would be easier to assimilate and compare; ongoing work
on the performance monitoring framework; and oversight of performance.

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD noted the report.
8. Communications Update
Ms Carin Petterson gave an update.

Dr Angus McVean commented that he would be more than happy to provide GP input to
future newsletters.
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During discussion several issues were raised including: staff engagement; information
technology issues; integration website; reinstatement of the Communications Group to look at
information available to the staff and public and links to existing websites; make the
newsletter balanced and give a preview of items for the following issue; emphasis that
primary care is about a whole range of services and teams and not just GPs;

Ms Linda Jackson commented that she would be willing to provide information and stories for
the newsletter form the carers sector.

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD noted the update.
9. Integration Joint Board Audit Committee Arrangements

Mrs Susan Manion suggested taking both the Audit Committee and Internal Auditor papers
together as one single discussion. She highlighted that within the Scheme of Integration it
was clear that the H&SC IJB may wish to establish an Audit Committee and in order to ensure
the Audit Committee functioned appropriately the of a Chief Internal Auditor would be vital.

Mrs Jill Stacey confirmed that a key part of any organisation was to have effective
governance arrangements in place and in order to ensure transparency, scrutiny and
assurance an Audit Committee would be required.

Mrs Stacey advised of a slight revision to the wording of point 7 in Appendix 1 of the Audit
Committee paper.

A discussion followed which highlighted: membership of the Audit Committee and skill sets
required; risk management strategy for the H&SC |JB to take account of commissioning risks
and be shared with the Joint Staff Forum;

The Chair suggested voting members of the H&SC IJB consider if they wished to be a
member of the H&SC [JB Audit Committee.

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD agreed to establish an Audit
Committee as part of the governance arrangements of the Health & Social Care Integration
Joint Board.

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD approved the Terms of
Reference of the IJB Audit Committee as detailed at Appendix 1 with the suggested revision.
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10. Appointment of Chief Internal Auditor

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD appointed Jill Stacey, Chief
Officer Audit and Risk, Scottish Borders Council as Chief Internal Auditor for the Integration
Joint Board.

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD noted the content of the
report.

11.  Monitoring of the Integration Joint Budget 2015/16

Mrs Carol Gillie introduced the report 9 months into the financial year reminding the H&SC
|JB that the budget was on an aligned basis and any pressures were the responsibility of the
respective partner organisations.

Mrs Gillie advised that the projected year end position was that the partnership would end the
year with a £466k expense over budget. It was an improved position following projected
breakeven position for Scottish Borders Council services within the delegated functions. The
projected overspend at the year end was linked to NHS services, principally GP prescribing
and dental services.

Discussion focused on several elements including: reduction in number of clients in
residential care; impact of the living wage on the care sector; Scottish Government settlement
for Local Authorities; understanding the impact of underspends against delivery of services;
and the shift in budget alignment to assist integration of services.

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD noted the report.
12. Integrated Joint Board Governance — Draft Financial Regulations

Mrs Carol Gillie reminded the H&SC |JB that a more detailed session had been undertaken at
the Development session in January.

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD noted the content of the
report and agreed the content of the Draft Financial Regulations.

13. Committee Minutes

The Chair noted that the previous two meetings of the Strategic Planning Group had been
inquorate and a discussion took place on how to strengthen the group with suggestions
including: reducing the quorum number; support from H&SC |JB members; virtual working
through email discussion, input and approval of items; OD plan; financial representative to be
included in the group membership; nursing input to the group; deputies to be nominated;
terms of reference and membership to be shared; meetings to be planned across the year;

Dr Eric Baijal advised that he would circulate to the H&SC |JB the Terms of Reference,
Membership, Remit and Governance arrangements.

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD noted the minutes.
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14. Audit Scotland Report

Mrs Carol Gillie commented that it was a good background information document and she
advised that there were 2 further follow up reports to be released.

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD noted the report.
15. Chief Financial Officer

Mrs Susan Manion advised that a draft job description had been drawn up with the agreement
of both Scottish Boarders Council and NHS Borders and it had been agreed that an
appointment would be made on an Interim basis for a period to be identified.

Mr Paul McMenamin had been identified as an Interim appointee on a secondment basis to
ensure the H&SC |JB was assured around its financial arrangements from 1 April 2016
onwards.

Mrs Manion proposed the detail of the process to be followed to recruit, timeline and
secondment period be shared with the H&SC [JB at its next meeting.

The Chair suggested speaking to other H&SC |JBs regarding sharing the Chief Financial
Officer post.

Mrs Carol Gillie confirmed that both she and Mr David Robertson would fully support Mr Paul
McMenanmin in the role of Chief Financial Officer for the H&SC IJB.

Mrs Karen Hamilton suggested costing the resourcing and staffing implications in other areas
as she was aware there were a number of staff across both organizations providing support to
the H&SC IJB through their professional roles.

The HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD noted the job description.
16. Any Other Business

16.1 Development: Mrs Susan Manion highlighted that Mr George Hunter had moved on.
He has provided a written report which would be fed into the OD work.

16.2 Meeting: The Chair confirmed that the next meeting of the H&SC IJB would be held
on 7 March at 9.30am as alluded to earlier in the meeting.

16.3 National H&SC IJB Chairs & Vice Chairs: The Chair gave feedback from the
national H&SC |JB Chairs and Vice Chairs meeting held on 28 January. She highlighted:
national indicators and what success will look like; key indicators; whole system approach;
delayed discharges; political aspirations; shifting resources; and commissioning services.

Clir John Mitchell enquired if there was any feedback on the Highland partnership that had
gone Lead Agency. The Chair advised that those from Highland had advised it had been a
painful process but they felt it was now working well. Mrs Jane Davidson reminded the
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meeting that in Highland there were two partnerships and one had been the Lead Agency
model and the other had been the Body Corporate model.

17. Date and Time of next meeting
The Chair confirmed that the next meeting of Health & Social Care Integration Joint Board
would take place on Monday 7 March 2016 at 9.30am in the Council Chamber, Scottish

Borders Council.

The meeting concluded at 3.50pm.
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SCOTTISH BORDERS COUNCIL
POLICE, FIRE & RESCUE AND SAFER COMMUNITIES BOARD

MINUTE of MEETING of the POLICE, FIRE &
RESCUE AND SAFER COMMUNITIES BOARD
held in the Council Headquarters, Newtown St.
Boswells on Friday, 12 February 2016 at 9.30am.

Present: Councillors D. Moffat (Chairman), S. Aitchison, A. Nicol, G. Turnbull.
Mr G. Higgs, Voluntary Sector, Mr. H. Waltl, BFSB.

Apologies: Councillors B. Herd, R. Stewart. Julia Mulloy, SBHA, Fiona Young,
CJA.

In Attendance: Chief Superintendent G. Imery, Police Scotland, Chief Inspector A.
McLean, Police Scotland, Inspector T. Hodges, Safer Communities
Team Manager, A. Perry, LSO, Scottish Fire & Rescue Service,
Group Manager A. Girrity, Scottish Fire & Rescue Service, Mr D. Scott,
Senior Policy Adviser SBC, Ms S. Smith, Communities & Partnership
Manager, SBC, K. Mason, Democratic Services Officer, SBC.

1. WELCOME
The Chairman extended a welcome to those present. He advised that Mr Paul
Rooney had stood down from the Scottish Police Association. Mr Rooney had
attended this Board over a number of years and thanks were expressed for all his
help.

2.  MINUTE
There had been circulated copies of the Minute of the meeting held on 13
November 2015.

DECISION
APPROVED the Minute.

3. MATTERS ARISING
With reference to paragraph 5(b) of the Minute, Chief Inspector McLean advised that
there had been two incidents involving wheelchair users, with one resulting in the
report of a hate crime which had been detected. He further advised that there were no
suitable facilities in the Tweeddale area for young driver courses, however if demand
increased for these courses in this area this would be investigated again. The
Chairman advised it would be well received if these courses could be held in the
Berwickshire area rather than just the central Borders.

DECISION
NOTED.

4. PROGRESS REPORTS/UPDATES ON CONSOLIDATION AND
SUSTAINABILITY

4.1 Police
Chief Superintendent Imery advised that the new Chief Constable had
commenced work with Police Scotland in January and that he was already
meeting teams across the country and he planned to visit local areas at an early
stage and arrangements would be made for him to meet Councillor Moffat,
Chairman of the Police, Fire and Rescue and Safer Communities Board. Police
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4.2

Scotland would continue to evolve toward the ethos of prevention and partnership
working to ensure positive outcomes. This was a move away from the
transactional targets that Police Scotland had started with. The ethos of crime
prevention and partnership working had been the approach taken within the
Scottish Borders for many years. Chief Superintendent Imery advised that the
budget would be challenging for all and Members would have noted reports in the
press about the budget gap in Police Scotland for 2015/16.  Significant efforts
were being made to close the gap by the end of March 2016 and plans were
underway for next year’s budget in collaboration with the Scottish Police Authority.
The public inquiry into historical child abuse was Government-led focussing on
institutions. This abuse went back decades and the inquiry would have particular
demands on those involved. For the first time violence was showing some
increase in the Scottish Borders with more serious and common assaults
compared with the same period last year. This increase was not as big as other
parts of the Division. On a positive note the solvency rate for serious assaults was
89.7%. The Chairman referred to meetings of Duns Community Council when
parking problems at the Market Square, Duns were often discussed, and it was
agreed that Chief Inspector McLean liaise with Councillor Renton and the Duns
Community Council about parking issues.

Chief Inspector A. McLean presented the Police Progress report covering the
period April 2015 to December 2015 which had been circulated. The report
detailed the figures for the six Priority areas to date and compared them to the
figures for the same period in 2014/15. In relation to Priority 1 — Protecting
People figures showed an increase in the number of Adult at Risk Referrals made
to partner agencies of 11% on 2014/15 figures, 100 more referrals were made,
which was positive. Priority 2 — showed a 5.1% increase in Common Assaults
reported TYTD compared to the same period last year. This equated to 28 more
victims compared to last year. In respect of reducing the number of anti-social
behaviour incidents there had been a 7.7% reduction (311 fewer incidents) in the
year to date compared to the same time period last year. With regards to
increasing the reporting of hate crime,there had been a significant increase in the
number of recorded victims of hate crime in the year to date and it was noted that
this was largely due to the spike in offences occurring in Quarter 2.  Priority 3
Tackling substance misuse — during the period 01/06/2015 to 03/01/2016, officers
in the Scottish Borders conducted a total of 249 stop and searches, of which 57
proved positive (22.9%). Unfortunately, owing to current reporting methods, a
further breakdown of stop and search activity into individual categories was
impossible; therefore the number of searches conducted under the Misuse of
Drugs Act could not be reported.  An enhanced version of the National Stop &
Search Database commenced on 1 June 2015. The enhanced data base brought
significant changes to the process of data capture and methodology for recoding
data. No previous year to date figures were provided because it had been
previously acknowledged that this data was not 100% accurate, therefore
comparisons would provide misleading results or invalid conclusions. There had
been a 21.8% decrease in the number of visits to licensed premises, which
equated to 342 fewer visits. Priority 4 — Making our roads safer — there had been
a 1.6% reduction (1 fewer casualty) in the year to date. The number of people
killed this year to date was 6, which was 1 fewer fatality than the same period last
year. The number of serious injuries was unchanged compared to last year.
Priority 5 — Tackling serious and organised crime — cash seizures were currently
lower than the value seized at the same point last year. Priority 6 — Tackling
Acquisitive Crime — there had been a decrease in the number of housebreaking to
dwellings leading to 10 fewer victims of this type of crime in the year to date when
compared with the same time period in 2014/15. There had been a 2.1%
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4.3

4.4

4.5

reduction in theft of motor vehicles in the year to date which equated to 1 fewer
victim of this type of crime.

In discussing detection rates the Chairman suggested that Police Scotland issue a
press release because this was a good news story. In response the Chief
Superintendent suggested that rather than the information coming from Police
Scotland that the Board be encouraged to be advocates for Police Scotland and
the Chairman agreed to issue an appropriate press release. A request was
made by the Chairman for the Board to be provided with a private report on an
overview of work going on behind the scenes on Serious Organised Crime and
the Chief Superintendent advised she would ask Detective Superintendent Pat
Campbell to action this.

DECISION
(a) NOTED the report.
(b) AGREED that

(i) Chief Inspector McLean liaise with Councillor Renton and
Duns Community Council in relation to parking issues at the
Market Square, Duns.

(i) the Chairman issue an appropriate Press Release relating to
detection rates.

(iii)  a private paper on work going on behind the scenes on
Serious Organised Crime would be presented by Police
Scotland at future meetings.

Fire and Rescue Service

LSO A Perry presented information on the restructure and budget implications within
the Scottish Fire and Rescue Service. He advised that he was being moved to a
different post and arrangements for his replacement were ongoing. He referred to
service improvements because of closer working with emergency services. The LSO
Chief Officer’s fund was being used to provide low level adaptations to prevent slips,
trips and falls in the home and a programme of work was being supported with
additional monies from SBC Cheviot Quality of Life funding. Although not directly
benefiting the service itself it would improve community safety. In referring to the out
of hospital cardiac arrest pilot he advised that fire officers in Hawick had successfully
intervened and saved a person’s life. ITV Borders were currently liaising with the Fire
and Rescue Service in regard to a 23 minute slot which would encompass a standard
day in a firefighter’s life focussing on partnership working and contributions made
relating to safety in the community. During the discussions which took place LSO
Perry answered a number of questions relating to recruitment of fire officers who were
now trained at a new centre at Cambuslang and of the progress in migrating the three
control centres in Scotland to Tolcross, Edinburgh. Group Manager A. Girrity
explained that the high volume pump would no longer be in the area and that Hawick
staff were undergoing training regarding water rescue techniques. A request was
made for information relating to ‘falls week’ and other initiatives in 2016 and a calendar
of events would be issued to Members for their information.

There had been circulated copies of the Scottish Fire and Rescue Service (SFRS)
Performance Report covering the period 1 April to 31 December 2015. In
summarising the report, Group Manager A. Girrity advised that with regard to
Priority 1: Reduction of Dwelling Fires, the SFRS had attended 82 dwelling fires in
comparison to 60 for the same Year to Date (YTD) reporting period last year, this
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4.6

represented a 35% increase. Six of these fires had been started deliberately
although none in the last quarter. Cooking and cooking appliances continued to
be the most common cause of dwelling fires with the majority occurring in single
occupancy dwellings, 25% of accidental dwelling fires involved persons over 65
years old. Priority 2: Reduction in Fire Fatalities and Casualties, the report noted
that there had been 15 fire related casualties in this reporting period, this was an
increase of six compared to the same period last year. The YTD period had seen
one fire fatality, there had been six non-fatal fire casualties this quarter all
suffering from slight smoke inhalation with one requiring hospitalisation. There
had been no fire fatalities this quarter. Priority 3: Reduction of Deliberate Fire
Setting indicated that there had been 89 deliberate fires in this YTD reporting
period, an increase of 12 in comparison to the same reporting period last year.
Conversely, comparison with the previous quarter had seen this type of activity
reduce almost 60%. As noted in previous reports, the ward areas of Galashiels
and District and Tweeddale showed significant increases in the first two quarters.
Wood, scrubland, refuse and straw bales accounted for the majority of these
incidents. The decrease in the last quarter was consistent with the months of
autumn and winter. Priority 4: Reduction in Road Traffic Collisions (RTCs)
indicated that the SFRS attended 79 RTCs, this was an increase of one compared
to the same period last year. Over a third of these RTCs occurred in the last
quarter. There had been 43 RTC related casualties in this YTD period with five of
these being fatalities. The most recent fatality involved an adult male on the A7
south of Hawick in December. The Service used Hydraulic Rescue Equipment on
31 occasions during this YTD to extricate casualties. Priority 5 related to the
Reduction of Unwanted Fire Alarm Signals and it was noted that there had been
617 Unwanted Fire Alarm Signals during this quarter, representing a decrease of
73 incidents compared to the same period last year.

Group Manager A. Girrity referred to other notable prevention activities. The
Living Safely in the Home Working Group covered holistic home safety, slips trips
and falls, with a focus on people aged 65+ and had the aim of reducing Accident
and Emergency admissions. A pilot in respect of this was being held in the
Cheviot Area. He gave background information about the Polmont Young
Offenders Reintegration initiative led by the SFRS which was aimed at preparing
individuals for reintegration into the community; and the completion of this course
would result in an accredited award. S. Smith referred to work taking place with
homework clubs and of the setting up of a buddy system for school children. In
regard to the CPR/Defibrillator training in partnership with British Heart
Foundation, he explained that all fire stations in the Borders had been supplied
with a set of manikins and self-teaching DVDs. Training on CPR was open to
communities and would be facilitated by SFRS staff within local fire stations.
Information in respect of the training programme would be advertised locally.
Group Manager Girrity concluded his presentation by giving information on the
involvement of SFRS activities in relation to flooding during Storms Desmond and
Frank.

DECISION

(@) NOTED the report.

(b) AGREED that Group Manager Girrity circulate the seasonal Community
Safety Calendar 2016 to Members for their information.

ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 11.15 a.m. and reconvened at 11.25 a.m.
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4.7

4.8

Safer Communities

There had been circulated copies of the Safer Communities Performance Report
covering the period 1 April 2015 to 31 December 2015. Inspector T. Hodges
advised that since his last report the Safer Communities Team had been very
busy with the increased demands of the festive period and the recent
unprecedented flooding throughout the Scottish Borders. He advised that
performance in relation to the indicators remained overall very positive. He then
went on to highlight the following: in relation to gender based violence the figures
were very positive which reinforced the current robust police processes and value
of the Domestic Abuse Pathway project. Every incident was of course one too
many but Safer Communities were continuing to prioritise high-risk cases through
well-established multi agency MARAC and MATAC processes. Training
continued to be delivered to local police officers in respect of the Domestic Abuse
Advocacy Service and processes in respect of referrals were currently being
looked at with a view to reducing the time officers spend on related paperwork. A
concerning figure relating to the delivery of training to professionals was
highlighted on page 3 of the report and this training was now being carried out
via an online training module. Inspector Hodges had requested that it be
confirmed whether or not this could provide suitable statistics to inform future
meetings of the Board. Safer Communities supported Scottish Borders Rape
Crisis in its successful ‘Reclaim the Night’ March in December. This took place in
Galashiels and highlighted the violence against women agenda. It was supported
by the local MP and MSP resulting in excellent media coverage.

The report on Anti-Social Behaviour (ASB) indicated a small rise in the reported
incidents and Inspector Hodges clarified that whilst the incidents reported to the
police had indeed fallen — Safer Communities figures were based upon the reports
made to all agencies including Registered Social Landlords. Figures had now
been received from Scottish Borders Housing Association (SBHA) which meant a
recalculation of the YTD figure which should now read 89.9 which equated to a
very small rise of just over 2 incidents per 1,000 population which remained well
below the baseline figure. In referring to the figure in red on page 5 of the report,
figures were now available from SBHA which amended the YTD figure to 697
and the variance to —14% which was an amber indicator as opposed to red. This
was explained by the festive period, with the number of interventions reducing
owing to the festive holiday. The 2015 Scottish Borders Household Survey had
echoed the reasons why many people seemed reluctant to report ASB and the
ASB Partnership intended to look at a suitable media campaign to address this in
the next financial year. With the exception of reports of vandalism all of the
indicators in relation to Alcohol and Drugs were fairly positive despite the festive
season. The vandalism figure was still considerably lower than the baseline
figure and was a smaller percentage rise than reported at the last Board meeting.
Breaking these figures down further it would appear that the increase was in the
autumn months with the figures for December and January decreasing
considerably in line with previous years. Whilst still concerning, the renewed
focus of local police officers in respect of high volume low level crime and the work
of the Local Integration Officers in schools and youth groups could only have a
positive influence on this issue. He explained it was difficult to correlate the
percentage of these crimes where substance misuse had been a contributing
factor. However, the other indicators in this area would suggest a more positive
picture in respect of alcohol related incidents in our towns and villages. In
respect of page 7 of the report, Local Integration Officers continued to work
closely with partners in education, the third sector and local Community Police
Officers to influence the attitudes and behaviour of young people in respect of
alcohol and drug misuse. The data provided by health colleagues was by its very
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nature unable to truly quantify the impact of the current work undertaken in this
area. In respect of injury prevention in the home, the Safer Communities Team
continued to buck the trend in respect of seasonal rises in this area with very
positive figures in respect of emergency hospital admissions for both the elderly
and children. Phase 2 of the national Building Safer Communities Programme
had now completed its Strategic Assessment in respect of Unintentional Harm.lt
was anticipated that this would result in a very positive national drive to the
prevention of injuries in the home which Safer Communities would fully engage
with. With reference to injury prevention on our roads, Inspector Hodges advised
that Safer Communities would continue to target their activity towards the most
vulnerable road users in an effort to address poor driver behaviour. An event
targeted at elderly drivers was planned for the Spring. For younger drivers, the
Institute of Advanced Motorists was staging a Borders Under 17’s Driving Day on
21 May 2016 at Charterhall in Berwickshire — this was aimed at those approaching
the legal age to drive with a view to influencing attitudes and behaviours and was
being supported by John Cleland, Scottish Borders Council (and officers from
Police Scotland’s Road Policing service). Details of both events would be
circulated to Members to enable them to attend the events if they so wished.

DECISION
NOTED.

PRESENTATION ON RURAL CRIME PREVENTION

PC Nick Walker, Crime Prevention Officer, Safer Communities Team, gave a
presentation on Preventing Rural Acquisitive Crime in the Scottish Borders. He
explained that rural crime incorporating wildlife crime, vandalism/fire raising and theft
occurred outwith cities and towns with populations of less than 2,000. Owing to
farmers not implementing crime prevention techniques, theft had a significant impact
on the business of the farmer; therefore it was important to do something about this.
Common examples of theft from farms and rural businesses were machinery/tools,
quad bikes, ATV’s, tractors, livestock, fuel and oil. PC Walker explained how rural
acquisitive crime was being tackled by means of six specific areas of work
incorporating (a) direct crime prevention advice; (b) media engagement; (c) partnership
“walk and talk” events; (d) forensic security marking; (e) rural “no cold caller zones”;
and (f) SB Alert Messaging system. Crime prevention booklets had been produced
and sent to 1,100 farms; crime prevention presentations were given at local NFU
meetings and crime prevention surveys were carried out at victim farms.
Demonstrations of security systems, crime prevention equipment and fire safety
techniques were explained during partnership “walk and talk” events, and the next
event was due to be held in the Tweeddale Area in the Spring. In regard to forensic
security marking, with the help of Police and SBC funding, 200 selected DNA marking
Kits for farms had been purchased. Each kit was unique to the farm it was issued to.
PC Nick Walker explained that the crime prevention processes in place had resulted in
afall in rural crime. It was noted during the discussion that the NFU had not
contributed financially to the DNA kits but they had promoted them. The theft of
livestock was a big issue in Tweeddale and Berwickshire, and PC Nick Walker
explained that a pilot study might be carried out with a farmer who was keen to be
involved to explore the chipping of livestock. A suggestion was made that similar
presentations might be welcomed at the Area Fora.

DECISION
NOTED and thanked PC Nick Walker for his interesting and informative
presentation.
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6. DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS
Future meetings of the Board were scheduled to take place at 9.30am in the
Council Chamber, Council Headquarters, Newtown St Boswells on:-

Friday 13 May 2016
Friday 26 August 2016
Friday 11 November 2016
Friday 10 February 2017
Friday 9 June 2017

DECISION
NOTED.

The meeting concluded at 12.20 p.m.
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SCOTTISH BORDERS COUNCIL
LOCAL REVIEW BODY

MINUTE of MEETING of the LOCAL REVIEW
BODY held in Council Headquarters, Newtown St.
Boswells on 15 February 2016 at 10.00 a.m.

Present:- Councillors R. Smith (Chairman), M. Ballantyne, J. Brown J. Campbell,
I. Gillespie, S. Mountford, B. White.
Apologies:- Councillor J. Fullarton, D. Moffat.

In Attendance:- Lead Officer Plans and Research, Solicitor (G. Nelson), Democratic Services
Team Leader, Democratic Services Officer (F. Walling).

1.  REVIEW OF APPLICATION 15/01034/FUL
There had been circulated copies of the request from Mrs Patricia Crippin, per Ericht
Planning & Property Consultants, 40 Belgrave Road, Edinburgh, to review the decision to
refuse the planning application in respect of the erection of a dwellinghouse on land west of
Craigerne Coach House, Edderston Road, Peebles. Included in the supporting papers were
the Notice of Review, Decision Notice, officer’s report of handling, consultations and a list of
relevant policies. The Local Review Body considered two pieces of new evidence that had
been submitted with the Notice of Review: (i) a sketch showing the appearance of the
proposed house; and (ii) information relating to a change of ownership of the site. After
taking legal advice and subsequent discussion Members concluded that reference could be
made to item (i) as it was considered material to the determination of the case; and to (ii)
because the new information could not have been received earlier and was considered
material to the determination of the case. Members discussed the capacity of the site for the
proposed development; the appearance of the new retaining wall at the boundary of the site;
the relevance of the change of ownership of the site to the issue of trees and landscaping
requirements relating to permission for the adjoining Coach House development; and in
particular the impact of the proposed development on the setting of the character and design
of the Coach House development.

VOTE
Councillor Brown, seconded by Councillor Mountford, moved that the decision to refuse the
application be upheld.

Councillor Gillespie, seconded by Councillor Ballantyne, moved as an amendment that the
decision should be overturned and the application approved.

On a show of hands Members voted as follows:

Motion - 5 votes
Amendment - 2 votes

The motion was accordingly carried.

Following the decision to uphold the refusal of the application the Chairman queried the
position regarding the retaining wall which had already been constructed. Mr Johnston
advised that the applicant could apply for planning permission for the wall and this would
allow the need for the wall to be properly considered. Should planning permission ultimately
be refused then appropriate enforcement action would be taken. Members agreed that
investigation of the need for the wall be referred to the Planning Officer.
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DECISION
AGREED that:-

(@) the request for a review had been competently made in terms of Section 43A of
the Town and Country Planning (Scotland) Act 1997;

(b) in accordance with Section 43B of the Town and Country Planning (Scotland) Act
1997 the review could be determined with reference to the new evidence
submitted with the Notice of Review documentation;

(c) the review could be considered without the need for any further procedure on the
basis of the papers submitted;

(d) the proposal would be contrary to the Development Plan and that there were no
other material considerations that would justify departure from the Development
Plan;

(e) the officer’s decision to refuse the application be upheld for the reasons detailed
in the Appendix to this Minute; and

(f) the matter of the retaining wall be referred to the Planning Officer for further
investigation.

The meeting concluded at 11.35 am
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APPENDIX

SCOTTISH BORDERS COUNCIL
LOCAL REVIEW BODY DECISION NOTICE

APPEAL UNDER SECTION 43A (8) OF THE TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING (SCOTLAND)
ACT 1997

THE TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING (SCHEMES OF DELEGATION AND LOCAL REVIEW
PROCEDURE) (SCOTLAND) REGULATIONS 2013

Local Review Reference: 16/00001/RREF

Planning Application Reference: 15/01034/FUL

Development Proposal: Erection of dwellinghouse

Location: Land west of Craigerne Coachhouse, Edderston Road, Peebles

Applicant: P Crippin

DECISION

The Local Review Body (LRB) upholds the decision of the appointed officer and refuses planning
permission for the reasons set out in this decision notice on the following grounds:

The application is contrary to Policies G1, G7 and NE4 of the Scottish Borders Consolidated Local
Plan 2011 in that the proposed development would represent a cramped form of development, out
of character with this part of Edderston Road. The proposed house would result in an
overdevelopment and significant reduction, of an area of ground which is required for landscaped
and wooded setting for the approved Craigerne Coachhouse development, resulting in an
inappropriate congested appearance between the development and Edderston Road, providing
insufficient space for new and replacement planting, undermining the retention of preserved trees
and being out of character with the design of the Coachhouse development and the traditional
houses in the area.

DEVELOPMENT PROPOSAL

The application relates to the erection of a house on land to the west of Craigerne Coachhouse in
Peebles. The application drawings consisted of the following drawings :

Plan Type Plan Reference No.
Planning Supporting Statement
Site photographs

Elevations 2014/12/104
Site Plan 2014/12/102A
Floor Plan 2014/12/103
Location Plan 2014/12/101
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PRELIMINARY MATTERS

The Local Review Body considered at its meeting on 15" February 2016 that the Review had been
made under section 43A (8) of the Town & Country Planning (Scotland) Act 1997.

After examining the review documentation at that meeting, which included: a) Notice of Review and
accompanying papers; b) Decision Notice; c) Officer's Report; d) Consultations and e) List of
policies, the LRB concluded that it had sufficient information to determine the review and
proceeded to consider the case. In coming to its conclusion the LRB considered the request from
the applicants for a site inspection.

Within the Notice of Review it was noted that new material had been submitted. These were :

1) An artist’s 3D sketch of the house showing its relationship with the Coachhouse and how it
related to other features within the site. Although it was accepted that this sketch was not
part of the application proposal and there seemed little reason as to why this had not been
included within it, it was considered that this sketch provided useful information that was a
material consideration for decision making purposes. Consequently Members decided it
could be considered as part of the Review in accordance with Section 43B of the Town and
Country Planning (Scotland) Act 1997.

2) New information had also been submitted by the appellants stating that the Coachhouse
and the appeal site were now in separate ownership and consequently the planning
condition attached to the Coachhouse consent which required landscaping to be carried out
could not be applied to the appeal site. Members noted that when the appeal site
application was submitted the owner, Glentress Homes, owned both the sites. It was
assumed the new owner had only recently taken over the site, although the appellants’
appeal statement did not state who the new owner was. Members decided that given it
appeared the ownership had recently changed this information could not have been raised
earlier and as material information to the decision making process could be considered as
part of the Review in accordance with Section 43B of the Town and Country Planning
(Scotland) Act 1997.

REASONING
The determining issues in this Review were:

(1) whether the proposal would be in keeping with the Development Plan, and
(2) whether there were any material considerations which would justify departure from the
Development Plan.

The Development Plan comprises: SESplan Strategic Development Plan 2013 and the
consolidated Scottish Borders Local Plan 2011. The LRB considered that the most relevant of the
listed policies were:

e Local Plan policies : G1, G7 and BE4

The proposed Local Development Plan 2013 had now been agreed by the Scottish Borders
Council and is awaiting confirmation of adoption by Scottish Ministers. Reference was made to the
corresponding policies within the proposed Plan. It was agreed that these corresponding policies
within the proposed Plan did not raise any new material considerations in respect of this proposal.

Members noted that consent was initially granted for alterations and extensions to the Coachhouse
which was a B listed building at the time. Works were carried out in an unauthorised manner and
a retrospective application was submitted to rectify the deviations. The applicants then applied to
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have the building delisted. This was ultimately agreed by Historic Scotland and Members agreed
that in essence this meant that any impacts on the Coachhouse could not now be considered in
terms of it being a listed building.

The issue of ownership of the site was discussed and there was concern that there was no
identification as to who the new owner of the site was, and that this apparent sale of the land
allegedly prevented landscaping being carried out on the appeal site as desired by the planning
case officer in terms of the existing Coachhouse consent. = Debate ensued as to whether or not
further information should be sought in order to confirm who the new owners of the land were.
However, it was decided that this was not necessary and there was sufficient information for
members to determine the proposal without this confirmation.

Members noted the relationship between the proposed house and the new western wing on the
Coachhouse and raised no issues in terms of overlooking or any detrimental impacts on privacy or
amenity.

Members noted that the planning officer and landscape architect had reservations regarding the
physical practicalities of planting 5no proposed trees on the northern part of the site. It was noted
that one of the proposed trees was to replace a mature tree covered by a Tree Preservation Order
which had been removed. On this part of the site there is only some 6 to 7 metres between the
proposed house and the mutual northern boundary and some services had also been installed in
this area which would raise some conflict with tree root systems. This raised issues as to how
successful the proposed landscaping would be. Reference had been made in the Council’s
landscape architect response to “BS5837 : 2012 - Trees in relation to design, demolition and
constructions”, and members accordingly considered this document. Members noted table A.1
within BS5837: 2012 which suggested safety distances new trees should be planted from services
and buildings. Reference was made to future issues when the trees grew and that lopping or
topping of trees may be required should the house be permitted in the location proposed. This
would be a particular issue for the replacement TPO tree which should not be subject to measures
which would prevent its natural growth. Members noted that the planning case officer stated that
any tree planting should have been carried out first rather than the proposed house being built first
which consequently dictated what landscaping may or may not be possible to be carried out.

The submitted site plan and photographs of the site were discussed in detail. Members considered
that the proposal would represent a cramped form of development out of character with this part of
Edderston Road and that it would detract from the setting, context and rural aspect of the
Coachhousehouse. Some stated that even if the Coachhouse was not there they would still
consider the proposal to be overdevelopment of the site.

CONCLUSION

After considering all relevant information, the Local Review Body concluded that the development
was contrary to the Development Plan and that there were no other material considerations that
would justify departure from the Development Plan.

Notice Under Section 21 of the Town & Country Planning (Schemes of Delegation and Local
Review procedure) (Scotland) Regulations 2008.

1. If the applicant is aggrieved by the decision of the planning authority to refuse permission
for or approval required by a condition in respect of the proposed development, or to grant
permission or approval subject to conditions, the applicant may question the validity of that
decision by making an application to the Court of Session. An application to the Court of
Session must be made within 6 weeks of the date of the decision.
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2.

If permission to develop land is refused or granted subject to conditions and the owner of
the land claims that the land has become incapable of reasonably beneficial use in its
existing state and cannot be rendered capable of reasonably beneficial use by the carrying
out of any development which has been or would be permitted, the owner of the land may
serve on the planning authority a purchase notice requiring the purchase of the owner of
the land’s interest in the land in accordance with Part V of the Town and Country Planning

(Scotland) Act 1997.

Signed...Councillor R Smith
Chairman of the Local Review Body

Date...2"d March 2016
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SCOTTISH BORDERS COUNCIL
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

MINUTE of Meeting of the EXECUTIVE
COMMITTEE held in the Council Chamber, Council
Headquarters, Newtown St Boswells, TD6 0SA on
Tuesday, 16 February, 2016 at 10.00 am

Present:- Councillors J. Mitchell (Chairman), S. Aitchison, S. Bell, J. Brown, M. J. Cook,
V. Davidson, G. Edgar (from para 3), D. Paterson, F. Renton.

Also Present:- Councillor 1. Gillespie.

Apologies:- Councillors C. Bhatia, D. Moffat, D. Parker, R. Smith.

In Attendance:- Depute Chief Executive (People), Depute Chief Executive (Place), Chief

Financial Officer, Service Director Regulatory Services, Corporate
Transformation and Services Director, Democratic Services Team Leader,
Democratic Services Officer (K. Mason).

CHAIRMAN
In the absence of the Chairman the meeting was chaired by Councillor Mitchell

ORDER OF BUSINESS
The Chairman varied the order of business as shown on the agenda and the Minute reflects
the order in which the items were considered at the meeting.

MINUTE
The Minute of meeting of the Executive Committee of 2 February 2016 had been circulated.

DECISION
APPROVED for signature by the Chairman.

QUARTERLY CORPORATE PERFORMANCE REPORT (QUARTER 3, 2015/16)

There had been circulated copies of a report by the Chief Executive presenting a summary
of quarterly performance information for Members, with details contained within Appendix 1.
A summary of the main changes made to performance indicators was provided at Section 4
of the report, followed by a high level summary of performance in Section 5. Appendix 1
provided a more detailed presentation and explanation of each Performance Indicator (PI).
Where possible, information which was collected on a quarterly basis was presented but this
was not possible for all areas of Council business, for example, school attainment. The
presentation used in Appendix 1 was consistent with what was presented to Council on 26
June 2014 and to the Executive Committee each quarter thereafter. All information
contained within the report was also made available on the SBC website using the public
facing part of SBC’s Performance Management software (Covalent). This could be
accessed at
http://www.scotborders.gov.uk/info/691/council_performance/1353/our_performance _as_a_c
ouncil and by clicking on “Scottish Borders Performs”.

Based on feedback from Elected Members, a number of changes would be made to the
infographic summaries presented within Appendix 1 for the June 2016 meeting of the
Executive Committee, showing clearly the difference between Pls that SBC had direct
influence over and those that were provided for context only. Members discussed the
performance report and received answers to their questions in relation to the Council’s
volunteering policy and lottery funding from the Corporate Performance and Information
Manager. The Customer Services Manager Mr Les Grant, gave Members a presentation on
the performance monitoring of Customer Services and improvements to the service. The
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focus was on outcomes for the customer and performance information was collected in
respect of a number of areas including interactions through the CRM, complaints and SPSO
indicators. The volume of complaints was relatively small but improvements in dealing with
complaints at stage 1 were needed. The importance of learning from complaints was
highlighted. Current and future challenges included the introduction of a customer portal,
moving more processes to “on-line” and social media channels and working across the
Council to deliver more services front-line. Members commented on the importance of the
management of customer complaints through to completion. There were comparatively few
complaints in relation to the volume of business and there was a requirement on how to
positively solicit complaints and how to tap into those people who were not minded to
complain. Older people were less inclined to use social media but younger people preferred
and expected to use social media which was more cost effective than face to face contact. It
was emphasised that all contact options needed to be available for customers.

DECISION
AGREED to

(a) note the changes to performance indicators in Section 4 of this report;

(b) to acknowledge and note the performance presented in Section 5 and within
Appendix 1 and the action that was being taken within Services to improve or
maintain performance; and

(c) note that improvements would be made for the next Executive report to
enhance public performance reporting.

MEMBER
Councillor Edgar joined the meeting during discussion of the above item.

MONITORING OF THE GENERAL FUND REVENUE BUDGET 2015/16

There had been circulated copies of a report by the Chief Financial Officer providing
budgetary control statements for the Council’s General Fund based on actual expenditure
and income to 31 December 2015 and explanations of the major variances between
projected outturn expenditure/income and the current approved budget. The revenue
monitoring position set out in this report was based on actual income and expenditure to 31
December 2015. All Services were projecting a balanced outturn position with management
teams confident that any remaining pressures on budget would be managed within existing
departmental budgets. Pressures evident at month 9 (31 December 2015), which were
being managed within departmental budgets, continued to be within out of area children’s
placements, higher than anticipated cost of care for Older People in Residential Care and
people with Physical Disabilities and also within Neighbourhood Services for Materials, Sub-
contract and Hire in the Roads service. At 31 December 2015, 74% (£5.767m) of planned
efficiency savings had been delivered as per the Financial Plan. Of the remaining 26%, 9%
(£0.696m) had been achieved by alternative, permanent measures and 17% (£1.347m)
temporarily. A further £0.015m remained profiled to be achieved by alternative means. Full
details of pressures, risks and challenges and the significant majority of areas of the
Council’s operation where budget plans remained on track were detailed in Appendix 1 to
this report. In referring to pressures currently identified in Out of Authority placements the
Depute Chief Executive — People explained there were always additional children needing
placements and it was noted that regular discussions took place to see if children could be
brought back into the Borders. Concerns were submitted in relation to Neighbourhood
Services in the Tweeddale area with some members of staff having left and not been
replaced and the Depute Chief Executive — Place undertook to determine if current
resources were adequate in the Tweeddale Area and in Jedburgh. Members sought
reassurance that the budget in respect of the Borders Guarantee Co-ordinator post would be

Page 26



tightly controlled and the Chief Financial Officer undertook to bring back a briefing note on
this to the next meeting.

DECISION

AGREED:-

(a) to note the projected corporate monitoring position reported at 30
December 2015, the underlying cost drivers of this position, the significant
pressures highlighted and the identified areas of financial risk;

(b) that the Depute Chief Executives for People and Place and their Service
Directors would continue to work with their management teams to ensure a
balanced budget position was delivered in 2015/16;

(c) to approve the budget virements set out in appendices 2 & 3 to the report;
and
(d) to note the progress made in achieving Financial Plan savings as detailed in

appendix 4 to the report.

PROJECTED BALANCES TO 31 MARCH 2016

There had been circulated copies of a report by the Chief Financial Officer providing an
analysis of the Council’s balances as at 31 March 2015 and advising Members of the
projected balances at 31 March 2016. The Council’s General Fund useable reserve (non-
earmarked) balance was £8.121m at 31 March 2015. The comparative figure at 31 March
2016 was projected at £5.638m.  Approval was given in the November 2015 revenue
monitoring report to draw down an estimated £0.700m to fund the shortfall in funding
associated with the phasing of the pay award in 2015/16. Following payment in November
2015 backdated to 1 April 2015 the confirmed draw down reflected in this report was
£0.679m including £0.077m associated with an increase in the nationally agreed Living
Wage. A further draw down from reserves totalling £0.049m was required following an
HMRC compliance audit and agreed settlement of the outstanding liabilities. The Council’s
allocated reserve balance was £3.379m at 31 March 2015 and was projected to be £4.328m
at 31 March 2016. This movement was as a result of the draw down of allocated reserves to
fund the 2015/16 Financial Plan (£0.508m), Police & Fire Reserves (£0.091m) and provision
for Roads Maintenance (£0.100m), an increase in allocated reserves to support the ER/VS
scheme (£1.139m) and an increase in allocated reserves to provide for the contribution to
the Bellwin Scheme (£0.509m). The projected balance on the Capital Fund of £5.498m
would be affected by any further capital receipts, developer contributions, interest credited
and any expenditure authorised to be financed from the Fund during the remainder of the
financial year.

DECISION

AGREED to:-

(a) note the projected revenue balances as at 31 March 2016 as detailed in
Appendices 1 & 2 to the report;

(b) note the projected balance in the Capital Fund as detailed in Appendix 3 to the
report;

(c) approve the draw down of £0.679m reserves to address a shortfall in funding
associated with the phasing of the pay award in 2015/16 and the draw down of
£0.049m in settlement of an HMRC compliance audit; and

(d) approve the transfer of Reserves into Allocated Reserves to provide for the
required 0.2% of net budget contribution to the Bellwin Scheme (£0.509m).
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MONITORING OF THE CAPITAL FINANCIAL PLAN 2015/16

There had been circulated copies of a report by the Chief Financial Officer providing an
update on the progress of the 2015/16 Capital Financial Plan and seeking approval for
projected outturns and associated virements, and the reallocation of funds. The monitoring
tables in Appendix 1 detailed the actual expenditure to 31 December 2015. Key issues
identified in these tables were summarised within the main report. The tables identified a net
variance of £3.101m against the approved budget. The net in-year budget increase of
£0.062m was primarily due to a number of items due to be delivered for the Plant & Vehicle
fleet totalling £0.275m, fully funded from the Plant & Vehicle Replacement Fund, offset by a
saving identified for Galashiels Flood Protection. The net budget timing movements to future
years amounted to £3.163m of which the most significant were £0.682m for Duns Primary
School, £0.8m for Kelso High School, £0.604m for Langlee Primary School and £0.678m for
Residential Care Home Upgrade Block partly offset by a £2.08m forward timing movement
for Selkirk Flood Protection. Appendix 3 contained a summarised list of timing and budget
movements within the 2015/16 Capital Plan. Appendix 2 contained a list of the block
allocations approved for this year and the various approved and proposed projects to be
allocated from them within the 2015/16 Capital Plan. In response to a request for
information on the progress in respect of the Innerleithen to Walkerburn shared access
route, the Depute Chief Executive — Place undertook to investigate and report back.

DECISION
(a) AGREED the projected outturns and associated virements as identified in
Appendix 1 to the report as the revised capital budget.

(b) NOTED the list of block allocations detailed in Appendix 2 to the report.

CORPORATE TRANSFORMATION PROGRESS

There had been circulated copies of a report by the Corporate Transformation Services
Director on progress in developing and delivering the Council’s Corporate Transformation
Programme since the last update report on 1 December 2015 and setting out planned
activity in the reporting period to the end of May 2016. Corporate Transformation Progress
Reports were brought to the Executive Committee on a quarterly basis. This was the fourth
quarterly progress report since the Programme was established in February 2015. On 11
February 2016, the Council also considered an annual progress report on Corporate
Transformation which set out how it would continue to support the delivery of the Council’s 8
Priorities, its Financial Strategy and significant service improvements moving forward. The
current areas of work within the Programme were set out in the tracker in Appendix 1
under the 8 Corporate Priorities and included a brief description of the purpose of each,
summarised progress made to date (rating them Red, Amber or Green) and setting out key
milestones in the next quarter. A summary of progress across the whole transformation
programme was set out in Appendix 1. This report focussed on progress made in 4 key
programmes: (a) Children & Young People; (b) Integration of Health and Social Care; (c)
Workforce Transformation; and (d) Customer First. Detailed performance reporting
infographics for of each these areas were set out in Appendices 2 to 5 and outlined in
Section 4 of the report. The Corporate Transformation Services confirmed that financial
monitoring in relation to the Borders Railway blueprint would be made available in March. A
clearer update had been requested 2 months ago